# Lake Muskoka, Ontario, Canada Selected U.S. Summer Visitors, 1800s-1930s Arranged by Last Name

Last updated: Thursday, June 23, 2011 Compiled by Marsha Ann Tate, PhD <u>marsha@mtateresearch.com</u>

| Name                                   | Home<br>Residence                  | Occupation  | Muskoka Residence  | Notes  |
|--|------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| Abercrombie,<br>Harry N., Mrs.         | Maryland                           | Mr. Abercrombie was a<br>lawyer and Maryland<br>legislator. |  | "Mrs. Harry N. Abercrombie and her<br>two daughters have taken a cottage for<br>the summer in the Muskoka Lakes,<br>near Ferndale, Canada." <sup>1</sup> |
| Anderson,<br>Hugh, Mr.                 | Tampa,<br>Florida                  |   | Gravenhurst (1935) <sup>2</sup>  |  |
| Baker, H.<br>Vaughn, Mrs.              | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania      |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>3</sup>                                    | Mrs. Baker, and Master G. Vaughan<br>Baker also stayed at the Grindstone Inn<br>at Winter Harbor, Maine (1899) <sup>4</sup>                              |
| Bamberger, Ira<br>Leo, Mr. and<br>Mrs. | New York,<br>New York <sup>5</sup> | Attorney <sup>6</sup>                                       |  |  |
| Barber, A. M.                          | Chicago,<br>Illinois               |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>7</sup> ;<br>Columbia Island <sup>8</sup>  |  |
| Berger, Andrew<br>B., Mr. and Mrs.     | Pittsburgh, PA                     |   | Columbia Island <sup>9</sup> ; Royal<br>Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>10</sup> | Andrew Berger was a founding member<br>of the New Castle (Pennsylvania)<br>Board of Trade, organized in 1885. <sup>11</sup>                              |
| Bessey, Alice,<br>Mrs.                 | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                 |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>12</sup>  |  |
| Bessey, F., Mrs.                       | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                 |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>13</sup>  |  |
| Biebe, Thomas                          | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania        |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>14</sup>  |  |

| Name   | Home<br>Residence                   | Occupation   | Muskoka Residence                        | Notes   |
|--|-------------------------------------|--|--|---|
| Black, C. A.                                       | Detroit,<br>Michigan                | President of the Cadillac<br>Automobile Company. <sup>15</sup>   | Black Forest, Lake Joseph <sup>16</sup>  | "During the winter he has had erected<br>in connection with his house a tower 50<br>feet high, five stories mounted by a flag<br>pole, from the windows can be seen<br>ports of the three lakes. The work was<br>done by Leask & Son." <sup>17</sup>  |
| Bond, Louise,<br>Miss                              | Louisville,<br>Kentucky             |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1907) <sup>18</sup> |   |
| Bowes, Joseph<br>C., Mr. and Mrs.<br>and daughters | Roland Park,<br>Maryland            | Manager of the Equitable<br>Life Assurance Society <sup>19</sup>   | Owned a cottage on the Lake.             | "Mr. and Mrs. Joseph C. Bowes, of<br>Roland Park, have gone to their cottage<br>on the Muskoka Lakes, Canada, where<br>they will join their daughters, who have<br>been spending the early summer<br>there." <sup>20</sup>  |
| Brashear, John<br>A. and Phoebe                    | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania         | Maker of telescopes and<br>scientific instruments.<br>Acting Director of<br>Pittsburgh's Allegheny<br>Observatory; Acting<br>Chancellor of the Western<br>University of Pennsylvania<br>(the present day University<br>of Pittsburgh). <sup>21</sup> | Eurania <sup>22</sup>                    | Mr. and Mrs. Brashear were owners of<br>the steam launch <i>Phoebe</i> which now<br>has a Canadian Heritage designation. <sup>23</sup><br>John Brashear also served on the<br>Board of Directors of the Carnegie<br>Institute and the Carnegie Technical<br>Schools (the present day Carnegie-<br>Mellon University). <sup>24</sup> |
| Breckenridge,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                      | Fort Smith,<br>Arkansas             | Mr. Breckenridge<br>"Commissioner of Indian<br>Affairs in the state." <sup>25</sup>  | Lake Rousseau island home.               |   |
| Broadwin, I. L.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                   | New York,<br>New York <sup>26</sup> | Attorney <sup>27</sup>   |  |   |
| Burke, Mr.   | Pennsylvania                        | Pennsylvania<br>congressman <sup>28</sup>  | Peter's Point <sup>29</sup>              |   |
| Burson, Mrs.                                       | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania       |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>30</sup> |   |

| Name                                     | Home<br>Residence             | Occupation | Muskoka Residence   | Notes                   |
|--|-------------------------------|------------|---|-------------------------|
| Cameron, H. E.,<br>Mrs.                  | New York                      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>31</sup>  |                         |
| Cassel, Effie M.,<br>Miss                | Marietta                      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>32</sup>  |                         |
| Cassel, Howard<br>N., Mr.                | Marietta                      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>33</sup>  |                         |
| Chambers,<br>Alex, and wife<br>and party | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania   |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>34</sup>  |                         |
| Chandin, Mr.<br>and Mrs., and<br>family  | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>35</sup>  |                         |
| Chapin, E. L.,<br>and family             | Rochester,<br>New York        |            | Albion Hotel <sup>36</sup>  |                         |
| Chouffert, G. F., and wife               | Buffalo, New<br>York          |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>37</sup>  |                         |
| Clemson, D. M.                           | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania   |            | Owned a summer home<br>"immediately south of Peter's<br>Point, upon which Hon. Mr.<br>Burke" (PA Congressman) built a<br>year or two earlier. <sup>38</sup> | See also R. E. Clemson. |
| Clemson, R. E.                           | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania   |            | Owned a summer home<br>"immediately south of Peter's<br>Point, upon which Hon. Mr.<br>Burke, Congressman for<br>Pennsylvania, built a year of two<br>ago."  | See also D. M. Clemson  |
| Cobourn, Helen,<br>Miss                  | Cleveland,<br>Ohio            |            | "Albion Hotel, the guest of Mr. E.<br>F. Foster" <sup>39</sup>  |                         |
| Cochrane, Mr.<br>and Mrs.                | Washington,<br>DC             |            | The Albion (1921) <sup>40</sup>   |                         |

| Name                                    | Home<br>Residence           | Occupation | Muskoka Residence  | Notes  |
|---|-----------------------------|------------|--|--|
| Constant, E.                            | Buffalo, New<br>York        |            | The Albion (1921) <sup>41</sup>  |  |
| Constant, W. C.                         | Buffalo, New<br>York        |            | The Albion (1921) <sup>42</sup>  |  |
| Corson, E. M.                           | Norristown,<br>Pennsylvania | Physician? | Royal Muskoka Hotel <sup>43</sup>  |  |
| Covle, James<br>L., Mr. and Mrs.        | Chicago,<br>Illinois        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel <sup>44</sup>  |  |
| Dallmeyer, D.                           | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>45</sup>                                 |  |
| Dallmeyer,<br>Harry                     | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>46</sup>                                 |  |
| Dallmeyer,<br>Harry, Mrs.               | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Allen Island <sup>47</sup> ; Royal Muskoka<br>Hotel (1902) <sup>48</sup> |  |
| Davidson,<br>Mabel and<br>Alice, Misses | Texas                       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel  | "Misses Mabel and Alice Davidson are<br>registered at the Royal Muskoka hotel,<br>Muskoka Lake, district, Canada." <sup>49</sup> |
| Dilworth, Louis,<br>Mr. and Mrs.        | Newark                      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>50</sup>                                 |  |
| Dixson, Sidney<br>A., Prof.             | Yonkers, New<br>York        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>51</sup>                                 |  |
| Doyle, T. J.                            | Detroit,<br>Michigan        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>52</sup>                                 |  |
| Duffy, Mary,<br>Miss                    | Marietta                    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>53</sup>                                 |  |
| Dyas, William<br>J., Mrs.               |                             |            | Milford Bay (1924) <sup>54</sup>   |  |
| Elliott, Miss                           | Detroit,<br>Michigan        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>55</sup>                                 |  |

| Name                                   | Home<br>Residence   | Occupation   | Muskoka Residence                        | Notes   |
|--|---|--|--|---|
| Emboe, Arthur                          | New York,<br>New York <sup>56</sup>                           |  |  |   |
| Emerson, Miss                          | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania                                   |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>57</sup> |   |
| Equitable Life<br>Assurance<br>Society | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania                                   |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel                      | According to a July 23, 1911 <i>New York</i><br><i>Times</i> article, 74 members of the<br>Equitable Life Assurance Society of<br>Pittsburgh's office staff, "including the<br>wives" were on their "thirteenth annual<br>outing." <sup>58</sup>  |
| Fisher, Irwin*                         | 211 East<br>Chestnut<br>street<br>Norristown,<br>Pennsylvania | Assistant cashier of the<br>Centennial National Bank,<br>Philadelphia. <sup>59</sup> | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>60</sup> | Member of the Norristown school<br>board; born at Blue Bell, Montgomery<br>county, PA, November 28, 1864. He<br>was the son of Jacob and Sarah<br>(Lightcap) Fisher, both natives/ lifelong<br>residents of Montgomery county."<br>*The name appears as <b>Irwine Fisher</b> .<br>In the 1902 <i>Philadelphia Inquirer</i> article. |
| Foote, A. W.,<br>Mrs.                  | New York,<br>New York   |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel <sup>61</sup>        |   |
| Flint, A. A., Mr.                      | LeRoy, New<br>York  |  | Gravenhurst <sup>62</sup>                |   |
| Fortmiher,<br>Helen                    | Newark, New<br>Jersey   |  | The Albion (1921) <sup>63</sup>          |   |
| Frick, M.<br>Turnbull, Mrs.            | New York  |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>64</sup> |   |
| Fr?line, Albert,<br>Mr. and Mrs.       | Chicago,<br>Illinois  |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>65</sup> |   |
| Fust, A. O., and party                 | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania                                 |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>66</sup> |   |

| Name                                | Home<br>Residence                   | Occupation  | Muskoka Residence                        | Notes  |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| Goldstein,<br>Sidney M.             | New York,<br>New York <sup>67</sup> |   |  |  |
| Gray, Henry O.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.     | Louisville,<br>Kentucky             |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1907) <sup>68</sup> |  |
| Gross, Edward<br>Z.                 | Harrisburg,<br>Pennsylvania         | Pharmacy owner in<br>Harrisburg; Mayor of<br>Harrisburg, 1905-1908. |  | "James A. Stranahan, Professor J. F.<br>Seiler, E. Z. Gross and others will leave<br>next week for Lake Muskoka, Canada."  |
| Grossman,<br>Louis, Mr. and<br>Mrs. | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                  |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>69</sup> |  |
| Halff, M., Mrs.                     | New York,<br>New York <sup>70</sup> |   |  |  |
| Hager, D., Col.,<br>Mrs. and Miss   | Alabama                             |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>71</sup> |  |
| Harris, N. B.                       | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                  |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>72</sup>          |  |
| Harris, N. T.,<br>Mrs.              | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                  |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>73</sup>          |  |
| Heast, Mr. and<br>Mrs.              | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania       |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>74</sup>          |  |
| Herronn,<br>Elizabeth               | Pittsburgh,<br>Pittsburgh           |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>75</sup> |  |
| Herronn, Martha                     | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania         |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>76</sup> |  |
| Herron, W. A.                       | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania         |   |  | [Mr. Herron], "president of the<br>Beaumaris Golf and Tennis<br>Association, was up for a few days [in<br>May 1913] in connection with the<br>erecting of a commodious club house,<br>to cost C\$2,500." <sup>77</sup> |

| Name                                    | Home<br>Residence                   | Occupation | Muskoka Residence  | Notes   |
|---|-------------------------------------|------------|--|---|
| Hershberger,<br>George, Mr. and<br>Mrs. | Crafton,<br>Pennsylvania            |            | Owned summer home on<br>Sparrow Lake (1935) <sup>78</sup>  |   |
| Hill, C. C.                             | Kansas City                         |            | The Albion (1921) <sup>79</sup>  |   |
| Hill, James H.,<br>Mrs.                 | Chicago,<br>Illinois                |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>80</sup>   |   |
| Hillman, J. H.,<br>Mrs.                 |                                     |            | "motored up for the week and<br>wandered around Point Cooee,<br>Gibraltar Island" (1935) <sup>81</sup> | Mother of Mrs. Kuntz (Pittsburgh, PA). <sup>82</sup>  |
| Hitzel, Gustave<br>A.                   | Buffalo, New<br>York                |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>83</sup>   |   |
| Hoeller, O. A.                          | Cincinnati,<br>Ohio                 |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>84</sup>   |   |
| Hopper, Arthur<br>J., Mr. and Mrs.      | New York,<br>New York <sup>85</sup> |            |  |   |
| Hosack, Joseph                          | Carnegie,<br>Pennsylvania           |            |  | Princeton University student presumed<br>drowned in a canoeing accident near<br>Gravenhurst in July 1903. Hosack's<br>cousin and Walter Mehard of Mercer,<br>Pennsylvania were also presumed<br>killed in the accident. <sup>86</sup> |
| Irwin, D. P., Mr.<br>and Mrs.           | Indianapolis,<br>Indiana            |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>87</sup>   |   |
| Johnston, J. P.,<br>and family          | Detroit,<br>Michigan                |            | Hemlock Point <sup>88</sup>  |   |
| Jones, E. A., Mr.<br>and Mrs.           | Massilon<br>(Illinois or<br>Ohio?)  |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>89</sup>   |   |
| Kearns, P. A.                           | Buffalo, New<br>York                |            | The Albion Hotel (1921) <sup>90</sup>  |   |

| Name  | Home<br>Residence             | Occupation                    | Muskoka Residence  | Notes   |
|---|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|---|
| Kidenney, R. J.                                 | Buffalo, New<br>York          |                               | The Albion Hotel <sup>91</sup>   |   |
| Krapn, Ernest,<br>Mr. and Mrs.,<br>and daughter | Detroit,<br>Michigan          |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>92</sup>   |   |
| Kuntz, Mrs.                                     | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania   |                               | "motored up for the week and<br>wandered around Point Cooee,<br>Gibraltar Island" (1935) <sup>93</sup> | Daughter of Mrs. J. H. Hillman. <sup>94</sup> |
| Laining, E. H.,<br>and wife                     | New York                      |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>95</sup>   |   |
| Lang, R., Mrs.                                  | Washington,<br>DC             |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>96</sup>   |   |
| Lang, R. H.                                     | Washington,<br>DC             |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>97</sup>   |   |
| Lang, W. B.,<br>Miss                            | Washington,<br>DC             |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>98</sup>   |   |
| Lawrence, M. J.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                | Cleveland,<br>Ohio            |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel  |   |
| Le Bel, Misses                                  | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>99</sup>   |   |
| LeRoy, Caroline<br>B., Miss                     | New York                      |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>100</sup>  |   |
| Lewis, E. C., Mr.<br>and Mrs.                   | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>101</sup>  |   |
| Lewis, Edwin M.                                 | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>102</sup>  |   |
| Lockridge, J. B.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.,<br>and son   | Cleveland,<br>Ohio            |                               | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>103</sup>  |   |
| Love, J. F., Dr.<br>and Mrs.                    | Richmond,<br>Virginia         | "educationist" <sup>104</sup> | Beaumaris (1924) <sup>105</sup>  |   |

| Name   | Home<br>Residence                    | Occupation   | Muskoka Residence   | Notes  |
|--|--------------------------------------|--|---|--|
| Marshall, R. S.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                   | Cincinnati,<br>Ohio                  |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>106</sup>                 |  |
| Martz, M., Mrs.<br>and party                       | Detroit,<br>Michigan                 |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>107</sup>                 |  |
| Maxworthy,<br>Alvin, Mr. and<br>Mrs.               | Detroit,<br>Michigan                 |  | "Guests of Mr. and Mrs. W. H.<br>Kennedy." <sup>108</sup> |  |
| McCarrell,<br>Samuel J. M.,<br>Senator and<br>Mrs. | Pennsylvania                         | Republican Pennsylvania<br>State Senator who<br>represented Dauphin<br>County. | Solid Comfort Club  | "Senator and Mrs. S. J. M. McCarrell<br>are with the Solid Comfort Club on Lake<br>Muskoka, Ontario." <sup>109</sup>   |
| Mehard, Walter                                     | Mercer,<br>Pennsylvania              |  |   | Johns Hopkins University student<br>presumed drowned in a canoeing<br>accident near Gravenhurst in July 1903.<br>Joseph Hosack, a Princeton University<br>student from Carnegie, Pennsylvania<br>and his cousin were also presumed<br>killed in the accident. <sup>110</sup> |
| Mellon, E. P.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                     | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>111</sup>                 |  |
| Mellson,<br>Thomas                                 | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>112</sup>                 |  |
| Mellon,<br>Thomas, Jr.                             | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>113</sup>                 |  |
| Mendez, George<br>A., Mr. and Mrs.                 | New York,<br>New York <sup>114</sup> |  |   |  |
| Michie, George<br>W., Mr. and Mrs.                 | Detroit,<br>Michigan                 |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>115</sup>                 |  |
| Midgely, Frank<br>B.                               | New York,<br>New York <sup>116</sup> |  |   |  |
| Millard, A.  | Omaha,<br>Nebraska                   |  | Arsaken (formerly Marian Island) <sup>117</sup>           |  |

| Name                                 | Home<br>Residence           | Occupation | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes  |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------|------------|---|--|
| Miller, R., Mr.<br>and Mrs.          | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Rockment <sup>118</sup>                   |  |
| Miller, Jr.,<br>Reuben, Mrs.         | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Beaumaris <sup>119</sup>                  |  |
| Morgan, John<br>S., Mrs.             | Rochester,<br>New York      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>120</sup> |  |
| Moreland, Q. T.,<br>Mrs.             | Fort Worth,<br>Texas        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1901) <sup>121</sup> | Daughter of Mrs. S. J. Ward.   |
| Nelson,<br>Charles, Mrs.             | Louisville,<br>Kentucky     |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1907) <sup>122</sup> |  |
| Nichols, A. S.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.      | Boston,<br>Massachusetts    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel <sup>123</sup>        |  |
| Norris, E. T.                        | Baltimore,<br>Maryland      |            | Maplehurst Hotel                          | "The Summer Season," <i>The Sun</i><br>(Baltimore, MD), August 15, 1892, p. 3. |
| O'Neil, Miss                         | Detroit,<br>Michigan        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>124</sup> |  |
| Palmer, Arthur<br>W.                 | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>125</sup> |  |
| Palmer,<br>Boorlett, Mr.<br>and Mrs. | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>126</sup> |  |
| Palmer, Carlton<br>H., Mr.           | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>127</sup> |  |
| Name                                 | Home<br>Residence           | Occupation | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes  |
| Palmer, Ethel J.                     | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>128</sup> |  |
| Palmer, Grace<br>M., Miss            | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>129</sup> |  |
| Palmer, Lily C.                      | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>130</sup> |  |

| Name                          | Home<br>Residence                    | Occupation | Muskoka Residence  | Notes   |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------|--|---|
| Perrin, W. L.                 | New York                             |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>131</sup>  |   |
| Perkins, Alma,<br>Mrs.        | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                   |            | "Visiting under the parental roof." <sup>132</sup>   |   |
| Platt, Leo, Mr.<br>and Mrs.   | New York,<br>New York <sup>133</sup> |            |  |   |
| Powell, R. P.,<br>Mrs.        | Los Angeles,<br>California           |            | Gilmour Hotel (1935) <sup>134</sup>  | Mr. R. P. Powell appeared to be affiliated with the Gilmour Hotel. <sup>135</sup> |
| Pusey, W. W.,<br>Mr. and Mrs. | Wilmington                           |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>136</sup>  |   |
| Ratterman,<br>Oscar F.        | Cincinnati,<br>Ohio                  |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>137</sup>  |   |
| Redmond, J.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.  | Chicago,<br>Illinois                 |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>138</sup>  |   |
| Reed, George,<br>Mrs.         | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |            |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>139</sup>   |
| Reed, Margaret,<br>Miss       | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |            |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>140</sup>   |
| Reisick, E.,<br>Miss.         | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |            |  | Visited with her friend Miss N. R. Roffe <sup>141</sup>                           |
| Ribourg, J.,<br>Mrs.          | New York                             |            | "Visiting Mrs. Wm. J. Dyas at her<br>summer home at Milford Bay"<br>(1924). <sup>142</sup> |   |
| Roe, W. J.                    | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania        |            |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>143</sup>   |
| Roe, W. P.                    | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania        |            |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>144</sup>   |
| Ross, A. W.                   | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>145</sup>  |   |
| Saldn?, Miss                  | Louisville,<br>Kentucky              |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1907) <sup>146</sup>  |   |
| Sanford, Harry,<br>Mrs.       | New York                             |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>147</sup>  |   |

| Name                             | Home<br>Residence                                  | Occupation  | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes  |
|----------------------------------|--|---|---|--|
| Schwab, J. C.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.   | New York,<br>New York <sup>148</sup>               |   |   |  |
| Scott, Mr. &<br>Mrs.             | Philadelphia,<br>PA area                           |   |   | Relatives of Scott (PA Railroad)   |
| Seiler, Jacob F.<br>Mr. and Mrs. | North Front<br>St.,<br>Harrisburg,<br>Pennsylvania | Mr. Seiler was principal of the Harrisburg Academy. | Solid Comfort Club                        | "Mr. and Mrs. J. F. Seiler and Miss Sue<br>Seiler have gone to Lake Muskoka, in<br>Canada, where several well-known<br>Harrisburg gentlemen are camped with<br>the Solid Comfort Club." <sup>149</sup>                 |
| Seiler, Sue Miss                 | North Front<br>St.,<br>Harrisburg,<br>Pennsylvania |   | Solid Comfort Club                        | Daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jacob F.<br>Seiler. <sup>150</sup>  |
| Sharp, E. L.                     | Philadelphia,<br>Pennsylvania                      |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>151</sup>          |  |
| Sherwin, E. W.                   | New York   |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>152</sup> |  |
| The Shriners<br>(Organization)   | Columbus,<br>Ohio                                  |   |   | According to a July 23, 1911 <i>New York</i><br><i>Times</i> article, "thirty-four Shriners of<br>Columbus, Ohio, were here (i.e.,<br>Muskoka Lakes) for a few days after the<br>Rochester convention." <sup>153</sup> |
| Smith,<br>Cleveland, Mrs.        | Memphis,<br>Tennessee                              |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>154</sup> |  |
| Smith, George                    | Buffalo, New<br>York                               |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>155</sup>          |  |
| Smith, Mrs. H.<br>A. M.          | Charleston   |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>156</sup> |  |
| Smith, Harold                    | Rochester,<br>New York                             |   | The Albion (1921) <sup>157</sup>          |  |
| Smith, Pringle,<br>Master        | Charleston   |   | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>158</sup> |  |

| Name                       | Home<br>_ Residence _                                   | Occupation   | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes  |
|----------------------------|---|--|---|--|
| Stevenson, D.<br>M.        | Sharon,<br>Pennsylvania                                 |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>159</sup> |  |
| Stewart, Mary<br>Elizabeth | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania                             | Stayed at the village of<br>Staney Brae; her landlord<br>was Allister McKenzie. <sup>160</sup>   |   | Miss Stewart garnered front page<br>attention in July 1909 owing to the fact<br>that she had been with a Marine Lt.<br>Sutton on the night he committed suicide<br>in Annapolis, Maryland. Immediately<br>following Sutton's death, she went into<br>seclusion at the village of Staney Brae,<br>Ontario. <sup>161</sup> |
| Stilson, Sarah<br>S., Miss | New York  |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>162</sup> |  |
| Stonebraker,<br>Joseph R.  | Baltimore,<br>Maryland                                  |  | Port Carling (1887) <sup>163</sup>        |  |
| Stotesbury, J.<br>M.       | Philadelphia,<br>PA                                     |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>164</sup> |  |
| Stranahan,<br>James A.     | Mercer,<br>Pennsylvania;<br>Harrisburg,<br>Pennsylvania | Civil War veteran; Lawyer;<br>Pennsylvania State<br>Representative; Assistant<br>Attorney General for the<br>Commonwealth of<br>Pennsylvania. <sup>165</sup> |   | "Senator McCarrell, James A. Stranahan<br>and others have gone to Lake Muskoka,<br>in Canada." <sup>166</sup>  |
| Sukert, Mr. and<br>Mrs.    | Detroit,<br>Michigan                                    |  | The Albion (1921) <sup>167</sup>          |  |
| Sumner, Anna<br>C.         | Detroit,<br>Michigan                                    |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>168</sup> |  |
| Sumner, Edwin<br>A.        | Detroit,<br>Michigan                                    |  | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>169</sup> |  |
| Sweetser, Jess             | New York  |  |   | "British golf champion" <sup>170</sup>   |

| Name  | Home<br>Residence           | Occupation | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes   |
|---|-----------------------------|------------|---|---|
| Thomas, Julien,<br>Miss                           | Rochester,<br>New York      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>171</sup> |   |
| Thomas, Mary,<br>Miss                             | Rochester,<br>New York      |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>172</sup> |   |
| Tissington, H.<br>T.                              | New York                    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>173</sup> |   |
| Underwood, F.<br>J., Mr. and Mrs.                 | Jamestown                   |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>174</sup> |   |
| Van Schack,<br>Robert, Mr. and<br>Mrs., and party | Chicago,<br>Illinois        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>175</sup> |   |
| Walkinshaw,<br>Hazel, Miss                        | New York                    |            |   | "spending the summer in town [1921]" <sup>176</sup>   |
| Walker, Mr. and<br>Mrs. John                      | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania |            | Buck Island <sup>177</sup>                | The Walkers' gardens were renowned for "being gorgeous in their loveliness." <sup>178</sup> |
| Wallace, M. W.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                   | New York                    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>179</sup> |   |
| Ward, S. J., Mrs.                                 | Fort Worth,<br>Texas        |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1901) <sup>180</sup> | Mother of Mrs. Q. T. Moreland.  |
| Weicken,<br>Theodore, Mrs.                        | New York,<br>New York       |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>181</sup> |   |
| Well, J. B.                                       | New York                    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>182</sup> |   |
| Westheimer, L.<br>F., Mr.                         | St. Joseph,<br>Missouri     |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>183</sup> |   |
| Williams, E. S.,<br>Mr. and Mrs.                  | Detroit,<br>Michigan        |            | Guests of Mrs. C. Stafford <sup>184</sup> |   |
| Wilmot,<br>Charles, Mrs.                          | New York                    |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>185</sup> |   |
| Wilson, Miss                                      | St. Louis,<br>Missouri      |            | Devonia <sup>186</sup>                    |   |

| Name   | Home<br>Residence                    | Occupation | Muskoka Residence                         | Notes |
|--|--------------------------------------|------------|---|-------|
| Windsor, Mr.<br>Thomas, wife<br>and daughter | Pittsburgh,<br>Pennsylvania          |            | Cottage on Gull Lake <sup>187</sup>       |       |
| Winter, Harold<br>F.                         | Orange, New<br>Jersey                |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel <sup>188</sup>        |       |
| Wise, P. H.                                  | Dunkirk, New<br>York                 |            | The Albion Hotel <sup>189</sup>           |       |
| Wright, A. B.,<br>Mrs.                       | New York,<br>New York <sup>190</sup> |            |   |       |
| Wright, Herbert,<br>Mr. and Mrs.             | Cleveland,<br>Ohio                   |            | Royal Muskoka Hotel (1902) <sup>191</sup> |       |
| Zacharie,<br>Florence M.,<br>Miss            | New York,<br>New York <sup>192</sup> |            |   |       |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "New Engagement Interests Society," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 28, 1907, p. 9; "Harry N. Abercrombie," in *Mayland Manual, 1896*, volume 108, p. 45, http://archive1.mdarchives.state.md.us/megafile/msa/speccol/sc2900/sc2908/000001/

<sup>000108/</sup>pdf/am108--45.pdf (accessed March 29, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, May 30, 1935.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Winter Harbor," New York Times, August 6, 1899.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Casino Figures at Last," *New York Times*, November 2, 1893.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Wood, Wick W. Part VIII [pp 114-129]: *History of Lawrence County Pennsylvania*, 1887. <u>http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/pa/lawrence/history/local/1887/1887-08.txt</u> (accessed February 4, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "1902-03 Cadillac," <u>http://100megsfree4.com/cadillac/cad1900/1903/CAD03S.HTM</u> (accessed February 4, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka,* Thursday, May 30, 1913.

- <sup>57</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3.
- <sup>58</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort." New York Times. July 23, 1911, p. 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>18</sup> "Gossip of Society," Kansas City Star (Kansas City, Missouri), July 12, 1907, p. 2. <sup>19</sup> Baltimore, Its History and Its People: Volume 2—Biography. New York, NY: Lewis Historical Publishing Company, 1912. http://books.google.com/books?id=DMcLAAAAYAAJ&printsec=titlepage&dg=%22joseph+bowes%22+maryland (accessed February 4, 2008). <sup>20</sup> "Tours in Autos Quite the Thing: Baltimore Society has Taken up the Fad and Finds Motoring," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 6, 1908, p. [14]. <sup>21</sup> Glenn A. Walsh, "Astronomer, Educator, and Optician, John A. Brashear History Cover Page," http://johnbrashear.tripod.com/ (accessed March 28, 2007). <sup>22</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>23</sup> "Project Outline," The Phoebe Restoration Project, http://db.library.queensu.ca/phoebe/ (accessed March 28, 2007). <sup>24</sup> Glenn A. Walsh, "Astronomer, Educator, and Optician, John A. Brashear History Cover Page," http://johnbrashear.tripod.com/ (accessed March 28, 2007). <sup>25</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>26</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>27</sup> "New Incorporations," New York Times, July 23, 1921. <sup>28</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>29</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>30</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>31</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>32</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>33</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>34</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>35</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>36</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>37</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>38</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>39</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, June 23, 1921. <sup>40</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>41</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>42</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921. 43 "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>44</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>45</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>46</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>47</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>48</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>49</sup> Madge Hosmer, "Social Happenings," Fort Worth Star-Telegram, August 29, 1909, pp. [13-14]. <sup>50</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>51</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>52</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>53</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>54</sup> "Muskoka Lakes New Items," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, August 7, 1924. <sup>55</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>56</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11.

<sup>59</sup> Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA. Bios: Vol 2 - Part 21: pp. 500-526. http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/pa/montgomery/bios/robertsannals/roberts221.txt (accessed February 4, 2008). <sup>60</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>61</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>62</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>63</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>64</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. 65 "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>66</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>67</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort." New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. 68 "Gossip of Society," Kansas City Star (Kansas City, Missouri), July 12, 1907, p. 2. <sup>69</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>70</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>71</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>72</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>73</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>74</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>75</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>76</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>77</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>78</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 23, 1935. <sup>79</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>80</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>81</sup> "Walker's Point," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>82</sup> "Walker's Point," In The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>83</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>84</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>85</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>86</sup> "Students Perish," Grand Forks Daily Herald (Grand Forks, ND), July 30, 1903, p. 6. <sup>87</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>88</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>89</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>90</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion.' *The Gravenhurst Banner*. Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>91</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921. 92 "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>93</sup> "Walker's Point," In The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>94</sup> "Walker's Point," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>95</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>96</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>97</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>98</sup> "Muskoka." In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. 99 "Muskoka." In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>102</sup> "Muskoka." In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>103</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>104</sup> "Muskoka Lakes New Items," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, August 7, 1924. <sup>105</sup> "Muskoka Lakes New Items," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, August 7, 1924. <sup>106</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>107</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>108</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka,* Thursday, September 3, 1914. <sup>109</sup> "Towns Throughout Central Pennsylvania: Harrisburg," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 7, 1898, p. 30. <sup>110</sup> "Students Perish," Grand Forks Daily Herald (Grand Forks, ND), July 30, 1903, p. 6. <sup>111</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>112</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>113</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>114</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>115</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>116</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>117</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>118</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>119</sup> "Walker's Point," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 30, 1935. <sup>120</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>121</sup> "Fort Worth Social Sphere: Arrivals and Departures and Weekly Review of Society Events in City," Dallas Morning News, August 25, 1901, p. 7. <sup>122</sup> "Gossip of Society," Kansas City Star (Kansas City, Missouri), July 12, 1907, p. 2. <sup>123</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>124</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>125</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>126</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>127</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>128</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>129</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>130</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>131</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>132</sup> "Local and Personal," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, August 31, 1916. <sup>133</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>134</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, May 23, 1935. <sup>135</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, May 23, 1935. <sup>136</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>137</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>138</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>139</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>140</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>141</sup> "Personal Notes," *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>142</sup> "Muskoka Lakes New Items," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, August 7, 1924.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>145</sup> "Muskoka." In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>146</sup> "Gossip of Society," Kansas City Star (Kansas City, Missouri), July 12, 1907, p. 2. <sup>147</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>148</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11. <sup>149</sup> "Mid-summer Gossip in Pennsylvania's Leading Towns and Cities: Harrisburg," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 31, 1898, p. 30. <sup>150</sup> Ibid. <sup>151</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner,* Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>152</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>153</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," New York Times. July 23, 1911. p. 11. <sup>154</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>155</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>156</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>157</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>158</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>159</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>160</sup> "Miss Stewart Ready as Sutton Witness," New York Times, July 19, 1909, p. 3. <sup>161</sup> "Miss Stewart Saw No Gloom in Sutton," New York Times, July 15, 1909, p. 1. <sup>162</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>163</sup> "Local Matters: Baltimoreans Registered Out of Town," The Sun (Baltimore, MD), July 15, 1887, p. [4]. <sup>164</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>165</sup> Stranahan, Stranahan, & Cline, Attorneys at Law, "Stranahan, Stranahan, & Cline, Attorneys at Law: Firm History." http://www.westernpalawyers.com/history.html (accessed March 29, 2007). <sup>166</sup> "Throughout the Length and Breadth of Pennsylvania: Harrisburg," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 30, 1899, <sup>167</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' The Gravenhurst Banner, Thursday, September 8, 1921. <sup>168</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>169</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>170</sup> "Sweetser Going South," New York Times, August 20, 1926, p. 15. <sup>171</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>172</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>173</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>174</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>175</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>176</sup> "Personal Notes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, June 30, 1921. <sup>177</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>178</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, May 30, 1913. <sup>179</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>180</sup> "Fort Worth Social Sphere: Arrivals and Departures and Weekly Review of Society Events in City," Dallas Morning News, August 25, 1901, p. 7 <sup>181</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>182</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>183</sup> "Muskoka," In The Philadelphia Inquirer, August 10, 1902, p. 3. <sup>184</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, September 3, 1914.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> "Muskoka Lakes," In *The Gravenhurst Banner of Muskoka*, Thursday, September 3, 1914.
<sup>187</sup> "Personal Notes," *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921.
<sup>188</sup> "Muskoka," In *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 10, 1902, p. 3.
<sup>189</sup> "Guests at the 'Albion,' *The Gravenhurst Banner*, Thursday, September 8, 1921.
<sup>190</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11.
<sup>191</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11.
<sup>192</sup> "Muskoka Lakes: Who the New Yorkers are at This Canadian Resort," *New York Times*, July 23, 1911, p. 11.